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Dear Otter Families,                                                                         
 Please join us in congratulating our Adult 
Volunteer of the Year, Amy Parent and our 
Youth Volunteer of the Year, Leighton     
Mackenzie. Mrs. Amy Parent, is credited for 
the revival and redesign of the Children’s 
Access to Art Program prior to her youngest 
Otter’s graduation in 2023. Amy’s hard work 
and passion for sharing art with children put 
CAAP on track to be the amazing program 
our students enjoy each day at Ocean 
Palms, and will continue to benefit for years 
to come.                                                    
Miss Leighton Mackenzie, an 8th grader  at Landrum Middle School, is the 
daughter of Drs. George and Rebecca Mackenzie and has two brothers in 
the fourth grade. An OPE graduate herself,  Leighton has given over 70 
hours of her time to various classrooms and touched the lives of over 300 
of our students. Currently, she spends two afternoons a week at Ocean 

Palms. On Tuesdays and Thursdays she  
assists fourth grade teachers and supports 
our STEM classes with hands-on learning 
activities. When she isn’t helping at OPE, 
Leighton participates in dance six hours a 
week and plays trumpet in the Landrum Mid-
dle School band. Next year she will attend 
Ponte Vedra High School where she plans to 
enroll in the Bio-Tech Academy. Ocean 
Palms students and staff are greatly appre-
ciative of Mrs. Parent and Miss Mackenzie’s 
dedication to helping our students and im-
proving our school community. Both Mrs. 

Parent and Miss Mackenzie’s applications for District Volunteer of the Year 
have been submitted for their respective categories. We will celebrate 
them on Thursday, April 4th at the Volunteer of the Year banquet where 
the district winners will be announced!   

Sincerely,                                                                                                                                                                 
Mrs. Cantwell, Mrs. Cantrell, and Ms. Beish                                                                                                                            

March 

21 – Class Pictures 

22 – Report Cards posted on (HAC) 

27 – (K-2) Teacher Experience #2                
(2:00-3:00) 

29 – Student/Teacher Holiday /No 
School 

April 
2 - Fifth Graders take the BEST               
Writing Assessment  

4 - Fourth Graders take the BEST           
Writing Assessment 

4 – Spring Family Night and Opening 
Night for Book Fair (5:00-8:00) 

8 –12 Spring Book Fair 

11 – Second Grade Music                           
Performances 5:00 and 6:30 p.m. 

19 – Student/Teacher Holiday/                  
No School 

23 – Interims                                                      

30 – Choir Performance 6:00 p.m. 

https://www.signupgenius.com/

go/60B0C48AEAD2BA2FE3-48430722-fast  

https://www.signupgenius.com/go/60B0C48AEAD2BA2FE3-48430722-fast
https://www.signupgenius.com/go/60B0C48AEAD2BA2FE3-48430722-fast
















 Did you know all students in grades (4-10) 
will participate in Florida’s  B.E.S.T. Writing 

Assessment this year?  Fifth graders will 
take their test on Tuesday, April 2  and 
Fourth graders will complete their          

assessment on Thursday, April 4 . The writing assessment requires 
students to read several passages, plan a piece of writing, and type their  
essay on the computer with proper citations. Example rubrics and                   
materials are located on the FLDOE website FAST Assessments 
(fldoe.org) .                                                                                           
  Standard setting for all of the state assessments took place in 2023 
to establish a new B.E.S.T. scale scores. The scale score ranges differ by 
grade level and subject. Achievement levels describe a  student’s success 
with the content. As required by state law, achievement levels range from 
1 to 5, with Level 1 as the lowest and Level 5 as the highest.  For all           
assessments, Level 3 indicates on grade level performance.                                                                            
  Higher expectations were established with the adoption of the 
B.E.S.T. Standards, which are more rigorous than the previous standards. 
The two scales were established for different assessment  systems 
aligned to different standards therefore performance comparisons should 
not be made between the scales.                                                                                  
  Your student received a score for a test on the provisional scale         
during the 2022–2023 school year and during the fall 2023 (PM1)                 
assessment. This score has updated in the Florida Reporting System and 
Family Portal to reflect how your student would have scored on the new 
B.E.S.T. scale. The previous provisional scores have been retrofitted to so 
you can make “apples to apples” comparisons to see your student’s pro-
gress over time. The converted score looks different because the provi-
sional and B.E.S.T. scales use different number ranges, and the number 
ranges for B.E.S.T. are lower. This does not mean the test got easier or 
that the standard was lowered. The new score is simply placed on a new 
range of numbers (325–475) vs. the provisional range (425–575). We 
have also provided an (FAQ) about the state assessments at the end of 
the Palms Post along with important information about third grade promo-

tion that you don’t want to miss.  

May 

6 –10 – Staff Appreciation Week 

9 – PreK & VE End of Year Celebrations 

10 – Kindergarten Celebrations 

13 – First Gr. End of Year Celebrations 

14 – Third Gr. End of Year Celebrations 

14 – (K-2) STEM Night and Art Show  
(5:00-6:30) 

16 – Second Gr. End of Year Celebrations 

16 – (3-5) STEM Night and Art Show          
(5:00-6:30) 

17 – Fourth Gr. End of Year Celebrations 

20 – Fifth Grade Promotion Ceremonies – 
Classes and Times TBA 

21 – Fifth Grade Promotion Ceremony – 
Classes and Times TBA 

22 – Fifth Grade Talent Show (9:00-10:00) 
and Fun Day (10:00-1:00) 

24 – Fifth Grade Clap Out (1:20-1:45) 

24 – Last Day of School for Students – 
Early Dismissal 1:30 PreK and 1:45 
Grades K-5 

24 – Fourth Quarter Ends/Report Cards 
posted on Home Access Center (HAC) 

Visit: Assessments (fldoe.org) or                                                                    
Statewide Assessments Home Page (flfast.org) for more details 

https://www.fldoe.org/accountability/assessments/k-12-student-assessment/best/
https://www.fldoe.org/accountability/assessments/k-12-student-assessment/best/
https://www.fldoe.org/accountability/assessments/
https://flfast.org/fast.html


 

(K-5) FAST Testing                                        
Progress Monitoring 3 (PM3) Assessment 

 

The Florida Assessment of Student Thinking (FAST) is a progress monitoring (PM) system 
that is administered three times per year to track your student’s progress in learning the 
Benchmarks for Excellent Student Thinking (B.E.S.T.) Standards throughout this school 
year.  

Kindergarten students will continue to take the Renaissance Star Early Literacy test, while  
First grade students will transition to the Star Reading assessment. This is a transition for 
First grade students as they took Star Early Literacy during PM1 and PM2 which assesses 
more basic, foundational reading skills such as spelling words using sound-spelling patterns 
and decoding words by chunking into syllables. PM3 (STAR Reading) is a different, more 
advanced type of assessment for First grade  students as it focuses on reading comprehen-
sion, which is the student’s ability to pull information and meaning from what they read.   

It is possible that a First grade student has mastered the foundational skills that allow them 
to read text (assessed during PM1 and PM2) but has not quite mastered the ability to gather  
information and meaning from text. A lower score on PM3 in First grade does not necessari-
ly mean the student is performing less well overall or has “regressed” during the year.  It 
likely means the student is continuing to develop the skills necessary for the next level of 
reading, which is comprehension, something which was not the focus on PM1 and PM2.        

Second grade students will continue to take the Star Reading assessment and all (K-2)          
students will take the Star Math assessment. The Assessment window for grades (K-2)         
is April 15 through May 24. 

The FAST assessments for (K-5) are computer based adaptive tests. The questions be-
come less or more difficult depending on how a student responds, and each student will 
see different questions. Students in grades (3-5) will be presented with items that cover the 
entire test “blueprint,” meaning students will encounter items representative of the stand-
ards within the subject or grade level.  

The Star Early Literacy assessment typically takes less than 15 minutes to complete. The 
Star Reading assessment is usually completed in less than 20 minutes, and the Star Math  
assessment typically takes less than 30 minutes to complete. While students in grades (3-5) 
testing times range between 120 and 160 minutes. Your student’s FAST reading and math 
assessments are computer based and adaptive. The questions get less or more difficult de-
pending on how a student responds, and each student will see different questions from a 
common item bank.  

(K-2) If you or your student would like to review STAR sample items at home, sample test 
items are available at https://flfast.org/resources/renaissance-star/renaissance-star. 

(3-5) If you or your student would like to interact with the online testing platform or review 
FAST Reading and Math sample items at home, sample test materials are available at 
https://flfast.org/families.html.  

https://flfast.org/resources/renaissance-star/renaissance-star
https://flfast.org/families.html


 

Assessment Rules                                       
Progress Monitoring 3 (PM3) Assessment 

Electronic Devices - Students are not permitted to have any electronic devices, including, but not 
limited to, cell phones, smartphones, and smartwatches, at any time during testing or during breaks 
(e.g., restroom), even if the devices are turned off or students do not use them. If your student 
is found with an electronic device or is found using Bluetooth/wireless headphones/earbuds during 
testing, his or her test will be invalidated. 

 

Working Independently - Students are responsible for doing their own work during the test and for 
protecting their answers from being seen by others. If students are caught cheating during testing, 
their tests will be invalidated.  
 

Leaving Campus - If your student leaves campus before completing a test (e.g., for lunch, an ap-
pointment), he or she will not be allowed to return to that test. If your student does not feel well on 
the day of testing, it may be best for him or her to wait and be tested on a make-up day. Please re-
member not to schedule appointments on testing days. 

 

Testing Accommodations - If your student has an Individual Education Plan (IEP), a Section 504 
Plan, or is an English Language Learner (ELL) or a recently exited ELL, please contact the school 
to discuss the testing accommodations that will be provided for your student.    

 

(3-5) Testing Rules Acknowledgment - All tests include a Testing Rules Acknowledgment that 
reads: “I understand the testing rules that were just read to me. If I do not follow these rules, my test 
score may be invalidated.” Prior to testing, test administrators read the rules to students, and stu-
dents acknowledge that they understand the testing rules by clicking the box in the secure browser 
indicating they understand the testing rules.  

 

(3-5) Discussing Test Content after Testing - The last portion of the testing rules read to students 
before they click the box to accept the Testing Rules Acknowledgment states that because the con-
tent of all statewide assessments is secure, students may not discuss or reveal details about the 
test content (including test items and passages) after the test. This includes any type of electronic 
communication, such as texting, emailing, or posting to social media sites. Please make sure your 
student understands this policy prior to testing and remind them that “discussing” test content in-
cludes any kind of electronic communication, such as texting, emailing, posting to social media, or 
sharing online. While students may not share information about secure test content after test-
ing, this policy is not intended to prevent students from discussing their testing experiences 
with their parents/families. 

 

Calculator Policy - For Grades 7–8 FAST Mathematics assessments, approved handheld scientific 
calculators may be used. For Grade 6 FAST Mathematics, a handheld four-function calculator may 
be used. 
 

If you have any questions related to this test administration, you may contact Faie Pellegrino, 
School Counselor at 904-547-3772 or Olivia.pellegrino@stjohns.k12.fl.us .  

mailto:Olivia.pellegrino@stjohns.k12.fl.us


Calling All Volunteers to be Proctors  

Sign up to be a Proctor on the website below:                                                                           
https://www.signupgenius.com/
go/60B0C48AEAD2BA2FE3-48430722-fast  
 

We are planning ahead for progress monitoring assessment 3 which is a high-
stakes assessment for grades (K-5), and we need your help!  
 
We are seeking dedicated volunteers to serve as proctors for the upcoming state 
testing sessions.  Proctors play a vital role in ensuring the integrity and smooth ad-
ministration of  these assessments.  Being a proctor is easy – all you need to be able 
to do is sit and observe the children and test administrator of  the test. Please con-
sider volunteering your time to support our students.   
 
To maintain impartiality and fairness, proctors will not be assigned to class-
rooms where they have family members. Your assistance is  
greatly appreciated! If  you're interested in volunteering to        
proctor, please click the link sign up link above. If  you have any 
questions, please contact Faie Pellegrino, School Counselor, at 
904-547-3772.   
 

Thank you for your commitment to our students' success!  

https://www.signupgenius.com/go/60B0C48AEAD2BA2FE3-48430722-fast
https://www.signupgenius.com/go/60B0C48AEAD2BA2FE3-48430722-fast


















 

(K-2) 

Tuesday 

May 14th  

 

STEAM 
NIGHT 

5:00 - 6:30  

(3-5) 

Thursday  

May 16th  

The Ocean Palms S.T.E.A.M Nights are split into two separate 

nights to accommodate all grade levels.  The event is a great            

opportunity for families to visit classrooms and participate in 

hands-on activities together.  As we inspire our students to be         

lifelong learners by incorporating science, technology,                             

engineering, art, and math into the classroom.   





 

THIRD GRADE PROGRESSION STATUE &                        

GOOD CAUSE EXEMPTIONS 

The third grade progression statute is to ensure that students have the necessary reading skills to be              

successful in grade 4 and beyond, where the rigors of reading in the content areas increase. According           

to section 1008.25(5), Florida Statutes (F.S.), to be promoted to fourth grade, a third-grade student 

must score a Level 2 or above on the statewide Florida Assessment of Student Thinking – English 

Language Arts (FAST-ELA). The following plan describes several ways for students who do not meet this 

standard initially to be promoted to fourth grade. 

If a student does not demonstrate proficiency on the statewide FAST- ELA Assessment during the third            

progress monitoring (PM3) test in May, they can attend the district provided Summer Reading Program to 

ensure they receive additional instruction. 

There is also statutory language that prohibits the statewide FAST- ELA from being the sole determiner of 

promotion and states that additional evaluations, portfolio reviews and assessments are available to the 

child to assist parents and the school district in knowing when a child is reading at or above grade level and 

ready for grade promotion. Grades (3-5) students are scheduled to take the Spring ELA Assessment in 

May.                                                                                  

Good Cause Exemptions 1, 4, 5, 6 Students who earn a Level 1 on the FAST for PM3 and meet one of  

the Good Cause Exemptions outlined below must also attend the 2023 Summer Reading Program. A               

student only needs to meet the criteria for one of the 6 Good Cause Exemptions.  

Good Cause Exemption #1: Limited English proficient students who have had less than two (2) years of 

instruction in an English for Speakers of Other Languages program based on the initial date of entry into a 

school in the United States.  

Good Cause Exemption #2: Students with disabilities whose individual education plan indicates that partic-

ipation in the statewide assessment program is not appropriate, consistent with requirements of s.1008.212, 

F.S.  

Good Cause Exemption #3: Students who demonstrate an acceptable level of performance on an alter-

nate standardized reading or English Language Arts assessment approved by the State Board of Education. 

Alternate Assessments: SAT-10, raw score 37 (45th percentile) or STAR Reading 986 scale score (50th           

percentile). 

Good Cause Exemption #4: A student who demonstrates through a student portfolio that he or she is 

performing at least at Level 2 on the statewide, standardized English Language Arts assessment. 

Good Cause Exemption #5: Students with disabilities who take the statewide, standardized English              

Language Arts assessment and who have an individual education plan or a Section 504 Plan that reflects 

that the student has received intensive remediation in reading or English Language Arts for more than two 

years but still demonstrates a deficiency and was previously retained in kindergarten,  grades 1, 2 or 3. 

Good Cause Exemption #6: Students who have received intensive reading intervention for two or more 

years but still demonstrate a deficiency in reading and who were previously retained in kindergarten, grade 

1, grade 2, or grade 3 for a total of two years. A student may not be retained more than once in grade 3. 











Please email our Data Operator – Vicki.morales@stjohns.k12.fl.us or                 
the front desk – Stephanie.crenshaw@stjohns.k12.fl.us for assistance.  

mailto:Vicki.morales@stjohns.k12.fl.us
mailto:Stephanie.crenshaw@stjohns.k12.fl.us




How Do I Get Approved to Access                               
the School Building? 

https://stjohns.keepntrack.com/apply 

In an ongoing endeavor to provide safety and security for students and staff, school ac-
cess is required for every individual that is not a staff member of the St. Johns County 
School District. Below are the steps every visitor must complete to access the building 
during school hours.  

1. Complete the School Access Form at https://stjohns.keepntrack.com/apply. Do 
not wait to complete your application because the process can potentially take up 
to two weeks to clear.                                                               
 

2. Bring your ID when you check in at the front office.  
 
• Proper identification must be presented each time a person signs in at a school. The 

only forms of proper identification are the following: 
• Current state issued driver’s license 
• Current state issued identification card (issued only by the DMV) 

 
• If a person has a visa and/or does not have a social security number, the applicant 

must contact the Volunteer Services department right away for alternate steps. 
 
• School access lasts for 3 year intervals. Upon approaching 3 years of access, it is the 

responsibility of the applicant to contact Volunteer Services and renew the form. To 
reduce duplication, do not complete a new form. 

https://stjohns.keepntrack.com/apply
https://stjohns.keepntrack.com/apply





